
The April 13th, 2021 Town of Tioga board meeting was brought to order at 7:00pm.  Present were Councilman Robert Strong, Councilman Gerald Hyatt, Councilman Drew Griffin and Councilman Robert Klossner by phone with Supervisor Lewis Zorn presiding.
Also present were code enforcer Doug Chrzanowski, highway superintendent Russell Story and town attorney Adam Schumacher.  Also present by phone were Annie Mcquillan and Richard Chun from Delaware River Solar.

Councilman Strong made the motion to accept the March 9th, 2021 Town Board minutes as presented, Councilman  Hyatt seconded, carried.
Councilman Strong made the motion to accept the March 2nd , 2021 Planning Board minutes as presented, Councilman Hyatt seconded, carried.

Update from Superintendent Story :
The air compressor from NAPA has been installed and works well.
They have been doing ditching and shoulder work on roads where it has been needed.
Superintendent Story received a quote for guardrails in the amount of $3400.00.  This would replace guardrails on Thorn Hollow, W. Whitcomb Hill and Winters roads.
The fence bordering the highway barn’s property is in need of repair.
The army truck broke down and needs a possible transfer case.  Superintendent Story will look more into what could possibly be wrong and if it is feasible to repair.
Received CHIP’s letter from The Association of Towns stating their budget for $250 million passed.  The Town will receive $425,000 between CHIP’s, EWR and Pave NY.
Hunt Engineering was selected for Bridge NY project on Diamond Valley Road bridge.  If the project was selected construction would not take place until possibly 2024.

Councilman Strong made the motion to accept the reports as given, Councilman Griffin seconded, carried.

Code enforcer Doug Chrzanowski stated that Delaware River Solar are looking into solar farms in two locations within the town, one at Interstate on Route 17C and a second located at 815 Glenmary Drive.  
Annie Mcquillan and Richard Chun presented their Delaware River Solar is asking for a reduced PILOT from $4000.00 to $2000.00 per Mwac with a 1.5% increase per year due to grant loss.
Supervisor Zorn will let The Planning Board know what decision The Town Board makes on this matter by the May 4th Planning Board meeting.

Supervisor Zorn stated that The Town is receiving $500,000.00 from federal stimulus money.  He wants the board members to consider possible projects with this funding.
Supervisor Zorn had suggestions of a stand-by generator for the highway barn, pole barn for equipment and expanding the walking trail at Ransom Memorial Park.
Councilman Strong suggested more equipment for the kids at the park.

Supervisor Zorn stated that the court audit has been completed.
Councilman Hyatt made the motion to accept the books of Town Justice Bogart, seconded by Councilman Griffin, carried.

RESOLUTION #3-2021
AUDIT OF THE TOWN OF TIOGA TOWN JUSTICE COURT RECORDS

WHEREAS, the NY State Unified Court System’s ACTION PLAN FOR THE JUSTICE COURTS included initiatives to improve accountability and controls over Justice Court finances and records; and, 
WHEREAS, Section 2019-a of the Uniform Justice Court Act requires that justices annually provide their court records and dockets to their respective Town Board and that such records then be examined or audited and that fact be entered into the minutes of the board’s proceedings; and,
WHEREAS, the Town of Tioga Town Board did audit and examine said records and dockets provided by Town Justice Bogart for the fiscal year 01/01/2020 to 12/31/2020 at the monthly board meeting held on April 13, 2021; and
WHEREAS, the Town of Tioga Town Board did approve said records and dockets of Justice Bogart as submitted on April 13, 2021;
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the Town Board of the Town of Tioga does hereby accept the books of Town Justice Bogart and adopts Resolution #3-2021.

Code enforcement officer Chrzanowski and Superintendent Story have been talking to Al Christenson about a possible subdivision on his property on Spaulding Hill Road. 
He is looking into breaking the land up into 10-12 lots.

NYMIR Insurance premium has an increase of 2% this year from last year’s premium due to increasing the building value of the highway barn and pole barn.
Nicholas Spencer from Smith Brothers Insurance suggested The Town purchase a Cyber Breach and Liability Coverage Plan to ensure we are properly coverage in the event of a cyber hack on The Town.  Mr. Spencer presented The Board with a quote for $250,000.00 worth of coverage for the yearly premium of $753.50.
Councilman Griffin made the motion to add cyber breach and liability insurance with the quote Smith Brothers provided for $250,000.00 in coverage for the yearly premium of $753.50, seconded by Councilman Klossner, carried.
Roll Call Vote:
Councilman Hyatt – Aye				Councilman Strong – Aye
Councilman Griffin – Aye				Councilman Klossner – Aye

Supervisor Zorn stated that there was $11,423.87 in unspent funds in the HRA account from last year.  The account is being closed and the unused funds will be applied with 80% returning to the Highway Fund and 20% being returned to the General Fund.

Supervisor Zorn met with Anne Stout about the historian position here at The Town.  Anne would be interested in the town historian position and would like to emphasis on cemeteries throughout the town.  Anne stated she would work for six months for $500.00 and if we were satisfied with her performance, we could extend her position for the second half of the year for an additional $500.00.
Ms. Stout would like the town to purchase a laptop for historian use.
Councilman Hyatt made the motion to appoint Anne Stout as Town of Tioga historian for the first six months for $500.00 with position review by The Town Board after the six months has expired seconded by Councilman Griffin, carried.
Roll Call Vote:
Councilman Hyatt – Aye				Councilman Strong – Aye
Councilman Griffin – Aye				Councilman Klossner – Aye
Councilman Griffin made the motion to spend up to $500.00 for a laptop for the town for use by the town historian, seconded by Councilman Hyatt, carried.
Roll Call Vote:
Councilman Hyatt – Aye				Councilman Strong – Aye
Councilman Griffin – Aye				Councilman Klossner – Aye

Tire cleanup program for the town was discussed.  Joseph Bechtold contacted the town about taking some or all of the old tires the town has for craft projects he does.  The Town Clerk will contact Mr. Bechtold to see if he is interested still to determine if a tire program for the town is necessary this year.

Supervisor Zorn requested that Superintendent Story repair the wall of the barn at Ransom Memorial Park with board battens to prevent the wind from blowing rain onto the electrical panel.

Councilman Strong made the motion to pay the General Fund in the amount of $13,467.79, Councilman Griffin seconded, carried.
Councilman Hyatt made the motion to pay the Highway Fund in the amount of $30,035.38, seconded by Councilman Griffin, carried.

Councilman Griffin made the motion to adjourn at 8:43pm, Councilman Hyatt seconded, carried.

Tiffany Middendorf
Tioga Town Clerk
